
FACEBOOK RAMBLINGS – 16 TO 31 AUGUST 2020 
 
Sunday 16 August 
 
Two good services this morning. Enough people in both churches to make it worthwhile, but 
not enough to make us feel unsafe. Thanks everyone for help, support and encouragement. 
I've put the service, sermon and prayers on the church website - and it doesn't disappear on 
Sunday night! In today's service we focused our prayers on VE Day, remembering the 
sacrifice of so many. 
 
Ronald Searle is remembered by those of my generation as a cartoonist - St Trinian's, 
Molesworth, and the opening sequence of "Those magnificent men in their flying machines". 
He was born in Cambridge in 1920 and went to the Central School. This became the Boys' 
Grammar and then Netherhall School - my school. In the library we had one of his cartoons - 
The Netherhall School, is it still there? 
 
He joined the Royal Engineers in 1939 and in 1942 was stationed in Singapore. He was 
captured when Singapore fell to the Japanese and spent the rest of the war as a prisoner, first 
in Changi Prison and then in the Kwai jungle, working on the Siam-Burma Railway. He was 
liberated in 1945, having just survived.  
 
300 of his drawings survived too and (according to Wikipedia) most of them are in his 1986 
book, Ronald Searle: To the Kwai and Back, War Drawings 1939–1945. I feel I should buy 
and read the book, but part of me is afraid to.  
 
Searle wrote of his experiences as a prisoner, including the day he woke up to find a dead 
friend on either side of him, and a live snake underneath his head: "You can’t have that sort 
of experience without it directing the rest of your life. I think that’s why I never really left my 
prison cell, because it gave me my measuring stick for the rest of my life... Basically all the 
people we loved and knew and grew up with simply became fertiliser for the nearest 
bamboo." 
 
Here are two of the Far East memorials at the National Memorial Arboretum. Never forget 
the words on the Kohima Memorial: 
“When you go home, tell them of us and say ‘For your tomorrow, we gave our today.’” 
 

      
 
Monday 17 August 
 
The other day someone bent my ear about the lack of authority in this country. How young 
people no longer respected parents, police, teachers - "they don't even respect Vicars". 



I managed not to point out that if the person who was complaining at me respected his Vicar, 
he might actually be seen in church occasionally, worshipping, praying, perhaps even 
listening to the God who is the ultimate authority.  
 
I did point out that there was a time when we had enough police in our community, that we 
saw them, knew them, and they knew us. I pointed out how many police officers we have lost 
in the last ten years, and suggested that if our community wants our police to be respected, 
they need to be funded. Having police locally costs more, and it was not our young people 
who decided Society couldn't afford it.  
 
When I started my ministry each Suffolk village had a named police person - ours was Sue. 
On one occasion we were organising a Rogationtide Procession round the village, so I 
phoned PC Sue to let her know what we were planning. "Why don't we meet and talk it 
through" she said, so we arranged to meet in the pub one lunchtime. We both met in the car 
park and walked into the pub together. The pub went silent as Vicar and Police officer 
walked in. Then a voice was heard to say "Wonder which one's the stripper" 
 
If I see the gentleman this week, I must ask whether he feels the events of the last few days 
have encouraged young people to respect the authority of their teachers and, if not, whose 
fault it is. It is certainly not the fault of our young people.  
 
I am extremely angry, and I doubt anyone will be held to account. We're still waiting for the 
man who needed an eye test in Barnard Castle to be held to account. 
 
Perhaps humour will help. You may have heard that this group are now called BCCB. 
 

     
 
Tuesday 18 August 
 
When one is stressed, the best thing to do is to leave the parish to run itself and escape for the 
day. Shugborough is a NT place I'd never been to - one of these days I must work through the 
Handbook and see how many of those there are. I could publish a book "NT properties to 
visit before you die". 
 
We booked last Friday and were due to arrive at 10. The route via Uttoxeter seems to take 
you round every side of the estate before you get in, but we got a lovely welcome - no queue, 
all well organised. The Walled Gardens are lovely, but their dahlias are so beautiful I was 
almost depressed. My garden never looks like this.  
 
Then we ambled. Morgan coped very well with the estate paths, and we did several miles. 



We'd stop every now and again to sit and read our books, then walk on a bit further, then I'd 
have another "little sit".  
 
The young lady in the ice cream kiosk was very apologetic she had run out of two scoop pots. 
So Julie had Lemon sorbet in one pot and Salted caramel in the other. She then had to work 
out how to eat them when she had one pot in each hand.  
 
I had purchased new walking boot socks from Hardwick Hall the other day. You know you're 
middle-aged when your socks have National Trust branding.  
 

             
 

        
 
Wednesday 19 August 
 
At 9.43 this morning I, and many others, paused for a minute to remember Brett McCullough, 
Donald Dinnie, and Christopher Stuchbury, who died following the Stonehaven derailment 
on Wednesday 12 August 2020. I prayed for them, for their families, for the others on the 
train, for all those dealing with the aftermath of the derailment, and for all in the railway 
industry.  
 
I have been travelling by train for most of my 58 years and must have done many thousands 
of miles. Once I was on a train which had to stop suddenly because they realised another train 
was blocking the track - but as it was a freight line and we were only doing about 20 mph it 
was not a major problem (there was still a full Inquiry). I also passed through King's Cross an 
hour or so before the fire of 1987, and will never forget the smell of smoke the following 
morning.  
 
I have met many wonderful railwaymen and women. I am old enough to have talked to 
people who worked on the line in the days of steam, people who had driven down East 
Anglian branchlines that no longer exist. I have drunk tea with gangers who walked their 



length of track every day, and been welcomed into signal boxes where one man (and in those 
days a woman signaller was a rarity) kept lonely vigil with huge responsibility. Battersby on 
the Whitby line had two signal women in the 1970s - it also had a North Eastern Railway 
water crane.  
 
I have known station staff by name and enjoyed asking them for odd tickets (in the days 
when we didn't book our tickets on line). I have chatted to guards and travelling ticket 
inspectors, and staff in restaurant carriages and buffets. I have listened to management and 
sometimes argued with them. I chat and support and am fascinated by those starting their 
careers in this amazing industry in the 21st century.  
 
Rail is an incredibly safe form of transport, and has so many other benefits. We should be 
rebuilding our country with a green transport revolution, rather than keeping people off our 
trains and increasing the fares. Thank you railway staff for miles travelled together. On the 
rare occasions when something goes wrong and tragedy strikes, we share the pain.  
 

     
 

     
 
Thursday 20 August 
 
It is a much nicer day today. I have the third funeral this week, so I'm not exactly feeling 
cheerful, but it's all part of the job. 
 
Interesting musical choices so far this week. Funeral 1 ended with "Memories" from Cats, 
played on Pan Pipes. 2 with Harry Secombe singing "If I ruled the world", and 3 "I've got you 
babe". I enjoyed Sir Harry, not so sure about the others! 



Following yesterday's thoughts on the railways - and thank you to folk for lovely comments - 
here is the Railway Industry Memorial at the National Memorial Arboretum. It was 
commissioned by the British Transport Pensioners Association. A class 8F locomotive of the 
LMS stands on the top, and there are pictures of men and women at work. I can’t find details 
of the sculptor/engraver, which is a shame. It is rather good. 
 
I've put four blog posts about the NMA onto www.northernvicar.co.uk if you'd like a read. If 
you want an explore this afternoon, St Matthew's Darley Abbey is open 2 to 4. You would be 
very welcome. 
 

     
 

         
 
Friday 21 August 
 
A trip to Blist's Hill Museum today The Ironbridge Gorge Museums and a smashing day 
exploring. I enjoyed the replica of Trevithick's engine of 1804, the Hay Inclined Plane that 
linked the Canal with the River Severn (let's have a project to rebuild that), and the old tin 
tabernacle of St Chad's church, Madeley. 
 
We spent a fascinating half hour in the Ironworks. I now know the difference between Cast 
Iron and Wrought Iron. Cast Iron is what they made the Ironbridge out of, a very useful 
material, but rather brittle. They learned that if you heated it for a couple of hours, took the 
slag off, let it cool, and then hammered it hard, it would become a much stronger material. 
Our country was the workshop of the world - as our guide commented, it made us (or at least, 
those at the top of the pile) very wealthy indeed. 



First the pig iron would sit in the furnace being stirred for two to three hours. The man in 
charge was the puddler. It was a well paid job, demanding a great deal of skill. The problem 
was that you had to watch the white hot metal, so that would ruin your eyesight. The 
chemicals being burned off were the equivalent to smoking 300 cigarettes a day. A puddler's 
working life lasted about a decade, fifteen years if you were lucky. The job tended to be 
passed down from father to son - our guide commented on learning from your dad, watching 
his life being destroyed, and knowing it was your turn next.  
 
Then it was hammered. The hammer gives a force of about 19 tons. Adults controlled it, and 
a boy had the job of using his broom to sweep the ingot clean between each blow. If you want 
a better idea, watch https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=B2GHI9-6gMI 
 
The engineering may be incredible, we may have been a world beater (literally), but life was 
cheap. They were not the good old days.  
 

     
 

     
 

      



Saturday 22 August 
 
I am glad to say that I have remembered how to take a wedding! The Vicar and 
Churchwarden had a smile of welcome, the groom and best man had masks, the flowers were 
gorgeous. The bridesmaids looked lovely (I felt really nasty telling them to cover their beauty 
with masks), the kids were really well behaved, the bride was early, and everything went very 
well. We laughed together, prayed together, and asked God's blessing on them both. 
 
Happy Wedding Day Shaun and Georgina! Thank you for getting married at St Edmund's. 
Always happy to chat with couples who want to come to either of our lovely churches for 
their weddings. 
 
Then I took my long-suffering wife to Middleton Top and we did about four miles on the 
Cromford & High Peak Railway. Here she is about to take Hopton Tunnel by storm. 
 
Services in both churches at 10 am tomorrow. Order of Service, sermon and prayers on the 
church website. 
 

     
 

         
 
Sunday 23 August 
 
Good services this morning in both churches - 34 at St Eds, 24 at St Ms, plus some folk using 
the material on line. I sat in the vestry beforehand listening to David playing the Ashokan 
Farewell" by Jay Ungar. Memories of doing a home communion with June, my original St 
Mary's Church Ponteland organist, just before I moved south to Derby. She had dementia by 



this time, but after we had had our service she sat at the piano and played this from memory - 
as I tried to hold it together! 
 
After the service I stood outside waiting for people to leave. They sat and listened to the final 
voluntary, in no mood to escape. It feels odd, we miss singing, sharing the peace with a hug, 
coming up to the altar for communion, or just sitting close and chatting - but it still a special 
thing to come to church, and if our Holy Places are going to survive, we will have to work to 
keep them open. 
 
Returning from Ironbridge the other day, we stopped at Lilleshall Abbey and I had an 
explore. Photos on my blog - www.northernvicar.co.uk - later today. In the C13 it was a 
powerful place, deriving its income from gifts and legacies, farmland, two windmills and 
investments in property. They also had the tolls for the use of Atcham Bridge over the 
Severn. Henry III was entertained here twice around 1240. 300 years later the last eleven 
monks left and it was sold at a bargain price to a man from Wolverhampton. It is frightening 
how easily that happened, and how easily it could happen again. 
 

         
 

 
 
Monday 24 August 
 
I'm continuing my summer of reading "Cadfael", the Medieval whodunnit novels of Ellis 
Peters. I've just finished number 11 "An excellent mystery", so there's another ten to go.  
 
We've finished watching the TV series with Derek Jacobi. They were filmed in Hungary in 
the late 90s, though it amazes me how similar the abbey church looks to Southwell Minster. 
(Sorry, can't find a photo of the TV version).  
 



Since we enjoyed Cadfael, we decided we'd buy another Jacobi classic "I Claudius". Julie 
purchased it, and then I found we've already got the DVD. O well, not the greatest crisis of 
2020. Anyone want a copy? 
 
This seems a good quote for today: 
"Happiness, thought Cadfael, consists in small things, not in great. It is the small things we 
remember, when time and mortality close in, and by small landmarks we may make our way 
at last humbly into another world."  
An Excellent Mystery, page 149 
 

         
 
Tuesday 25 August 
 
I am a grumpy human being ("we know", you chorus as one). 
 
Julie is listening to Magic Radio. Today they are launching their 100% Christmas station. 
They are working on the assumption that if we start to celebrate Christmas early, we will 
have something to look forward to. I'm still wondering how we're going to celebrate Harvest, 
Christmas is not even on my radar.  
 
I have to admit that Magic Radio might have a point., Last year we had 613 people through 
the doors of our churches on Christmas Eve afternoon. So if, thanks to social distancing, we 
can now only get about 35 people in church at a time, that's going to need 18 separate Crib 
services. Simple, I'll do one a week from now until the end of the year!  
 
If I start the Carol Services at the beginning of October we should get those done too. We'll 
need four Midnight Masses and four Christmas Mornings, but that should be possible. Plan it 
well, start nice and early, and I can have Christmas Day off.  
 
Last year Caroline, our church administrator, got a hug from Santa. There'll be none of that 
this year!  
 
This morning Storm Francis is adding to the winter atmosphere. We were off for a day out, 
but it's so wet and horrible we have decided to stay at home. (It takes a lot to stop the 
Barhams, but an open air museum when it's chucking down is not the world's best idea). 
Today Sean Connery celebrates his 90th birthday. Perhaps I'll settle on the sofa in front of a 
James Bond film. 
 
 



             
 
Wednesday 26 August 
 
Rather than watch a Bond film to mark Sean Connery's 90th birthday, we watched the 1970s 
film "Robin and Marian". Robin (Sean) returns from the Holy Land to find Marian (Audrey 
Hepburn) is now a nun. It doesn't take her long to renounce her vows!  
 
"I love you. More than all you know. I love you more than children. More than fields I've 
planted with my hands. I love you more than morning prayers or peace or food to eat. I love 
you more than sunlight, more than flesh or joy, or one more day. I love you ... more than God 
himself" 
 
I'm not sure that that last line should be on a church's facebook page! Anyway, Robin and 
Marian rekindle love in Sherwood, fight the evil Sheriff and die together - as the arrow is shot 
out of the window. Not a dry eye in the house! 
 
Ronnie Barker plays Friar Tuck, "in a rare film appearance", which leads me on nicely to 
Allestree Scarecrow Festival the weekend after next when Friar Tuck will be in St Edmund's 
churchyard. Michele and Amy are in charge of making him - get in touch if you'd like to 
help.  
 
You can probably see the direction these facebook ramblings are going to go over the next 
couple of weeks. If we start with Audrey Hepburn, Sean Connery and Ronnie Barker - where 
will we end? 
 

        



Thursday 27 August 
 
I escaped yesterday for a train ride. LNER were offering a £5 single - so I went from 
Grantham to Leeds and back for a tenner. I wanted a ride on the new Azuma units. Good 
acceleration, nice fast run, but (like many others) I am not convinced about the comfort of the 
seats - though the legroom is better than on the older units. I also felt sorry for the lass in the 
buffet, they have certainly reduced the space in there - I remember the days of Travellers Fare 
when you could sit in the buffet coach watching the world go by. The coffee is probably 
better today! 
 
The afternoon almost went pear-shaped. My EMR train from Nottingham to Grantham was 
late, and I almost missed the train north. Fortunately that was running late too. As my train 
was late the technology automatically makes me a delay-refund, and I can choose to 
(automatically) give it to the Samaritans. Excellent! We arrived in Leeds on time, and I 
returned home 18 minutes later - sorry Leeds! 
 
I was surprised how empty the trains remain. I left Leeds on the 1815 train to London, which 
would normally be full. I doubt there were more than 20% of the seats taken. How much 
longer can they continue run so many empty trains? 
 
Many station facilities and cafes are also closed. Last time I changed trains at Grantham was 
in November 2013 when I had seen my dad for the last time in hospital in Cambridge and 
was returning to Newcastle, where Gareth was in hospital. I was feeling fragile. I remember 
two lovely young ladies - both originally from Eastern Europe - in the cafe, who gave me 
coffee and friendship when I needed it. Last night I sat on the platform. It's only when these 
places go, that we realise we miss them.  
 

         
 

  



Friday 28 August 
 
I love twitter. Yesterday it told me that Irish Post have issued a set of stamps to 
commemorate the 25th anniversary of "Father Ted". 
 
I have to say that the vast majority of Catholic priests I have worked with in my ministry 
have been wonderful men devoted to their parish. I think of Father Vincent who served 
Ponteland for over a quarter of a century - and served it with far more dedication than I ever 
managed. He used to ride a moped, and would drive up onto the pavement to stop and have a 
conversation. May he rest in peace and rise in glory.  
 
However I can also think of a Father Dougal who worked in Suffolk, and I have met several 
Mrs Doyles - "have a cup of tea, Father." 
 
I am sad there is no mention on the stamps of "the biggest lingerie department in the west of 
Ireland." For those of you who haven't seen it, there is a wonderful scene in a Christmas 
Show where all the priests got lost in the lingerie department - and Ted is awarded the 
Golden Cleric (the Catholic version of an Oscar) for getting them out safely.  
 
Several years ago I was in Cumbria for a job interview. My friend Clare (mother of my 
Godson) was taking me to the interview. I decided I needed to buy a new jumper - it was 
colder in Cumbria than it had been in Suffolk. We went into M&S and had to walk through 
the Ladies' Department. Re-enacting the "we're trapped in the largest lingerie department" 
scene, is probably the reason I didn't get the job as parish priest of that town.  
 
As Ecumenical Officer for the Diocese of Derby, I'm sure I can buy the tea-shirt and claim it 
on expenses. 

  

   



Saturday 29 August 
 
On a cold, wet evening in August, what better than to settle down with a movie. Let's do 
some research on Robin Hood - in preparation for Allestree Scarecrow Festival next weekend 
(Friar Tuck in St Eds churchyard). Contact Amy Le Canterville if you'd like to know more. 
 
Errol Flynn and Olivia de Havilland in "The Adventures of Robin Hood" (1938). Marvellous 
- Hollywood at its best! And a second disc of extras. 
 
I now know that the arrows were real (actors wore a metal plate and a lump of balsa wood 
under their costumes, but the impact of the arrow still hurt). The horse Olivia rode went on to 
be Roy Rogers' "Trigger". Claude Rains (Prince John) is in "Casablanca", Alan Rathbone (Sir 
Guy) was later Sherlock Holmes. Alan Hale (Little John) had already played him in the 1922 
silent film with Douglas Fairbanks as Robin, then played the role for the third time in 
"Rogues of Sherwood Forest" (1950). Eugene Pallette (Friar Tuck) appeared in 240 films 
between 1913 and 1946. Errol Flynn and Olivia de Haviland had worked together on the 
1935 film "Captain Blood". He died in 1959, she only died last month.  
 
We watched the documentary about "technicolor" and I think I (almost) understand how it 
works - fascinating to see how this film linked with "Wizard of Oz" and "A Matter of Life 
and Death" (Julie's favourite film). The score was written by Erik Korngold - who I'd vaguely 
heard of. I hadn't realised he was an Austrian Jew who left Austria to work on this film just 
days before the Nazis invaded the country - he commented that "Robin Hood" saved his life. 
 
I should have spent Friday evening preparing for this afternoon's wedding - love and prayers 
to Tom and Sally - and finishing the sermon for tomorrow. O well, writing sermons is what 
Saturday morning was invented for! It'll be on the church website later (along with an Order 
of Service for tomorrow). Services at 10 am - Communion at St Matthew's with me, Morning 
Prayer at St Edmund's with Deborah. I'm just sorry we can't follow the service with a 
medieval banquet - this Friar Tuck is missing his post-service cake.  
 

   
 

 



Sunday 30 August 
 
A first yesterday - a wedding that started early! Sally was early, Thomas was waiting, the 
congregation was basically the two families and they were all there. I did wonder what the 
legal position would be if someone arrived at 3.10 with a "just cause and impediment", only 
to find we'd done that bit ten minutes earlier! 
 
Two good services this morning - our seventh Sunday in St Matthew's, our fifth in St 
Edmund's, and worship on line as well. We had another first at St Matthew's - the first time 
ever that the Treasurer has ever turned the church heating on in August. We decided that 
whatever 2020 throws at us, we can defeat it! 
 
Then a trip to National Trust Kedleston Hall this afternoon, with both Pops Barham and Julie 
Barham in their TGA Mobility transport. They decided to play Robin Hood and Little John 
on the bridge - remember Allestree Scarecrow Festival is this weekend with Friar Tuck in St 
Ed's churchyard.  
 
After The Long Walk I sent them on ahead to buy the ice cream. TGA, you need to install the 
chimes. Readers might like to suggest which tunes would be appropriate for my wife and my 
daughter.  
 

          
 

     
 
Monday 31 May 
 
The Feast of St Aidan. A lovely Northern saint who was one of St Columba's monks from the 
monastery of Iona. Iona is one of those places on my bucket list - one day I will get there 
 



Aidan was sent as a missionary to Northumbria at the request of King Oswald, who was later 
to become his friend and interpreter. Consecrated Bishop of Lindisfarne in 635, Aidan 
worked closely with Oswald and became involved with the training of priests. From the 
island of Lindisfarne he was able to combine a monastic lifestyle with missionary journeys to 
the mainland where, through his concern for the poor and enthusiasm for preaching, he won 
popular support. This enabled him to strengthen the Church beyond the boundaries of 
Northumbria.  
 
Here are two lovely stained glass windows by Leonard Evetts - one in Scremeston right up 
near Berwick upon Tweed, the other at Monkwearmouth in Sunderland.  
 
Aidan died on 31 August 651 in the church at Bamburgh. A few years ago a shrine was 
installed on the spot where he is supposed to have taken his final breath, and the Archbishop 
came to dedicate it. I was on the Diocesan Planning Committee at the time and I argued that 
the name of the Archbishop should be in a smaller typeface than the name of the Saint - as 
you can see, that argument fell on deaf ears.  
 
Everlasting God, 
you sent the gentle bishop Aidan 
to proclaim the gospel in this land: 
grant us to live as he taught 
in simplicity, humility, and love for the poor; 
through Jesus Christ your Son our Lord, 
who is alive and reigns with you, 
in the unity of the Holy Spirit, 
one God, now and for ever. Amen. 
 

         

         


